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GP-2(2) GENERAL PLAN UPDATE (MAUI ISLAND PLAN: CHAPTER 5 (HOUSING))
(C.C. No. 07-54)
CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel) . . . Will the General Plan Committee please come to order? Let's note
that this is Monday, September 19 th , and it is just about eight minutes after 9:00 in the morning.
Chair would like to note that we do have a quorum. And I'd like to ask everyone in the room if
you've got your cell phone, would you please turn it to—or, or your iPhone or whatever fancy
thing you have—would you please put it on the silent mode so that we won't have any
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interruptions. I am Councilmember Gladys Baisa, Chair of the Committee, and I'd like to thank
you very much for attending today's special meeting. Once again I'd like to express my
appreciation to the Committee Members, members of the public, and the Administrative Staff for
their consideration as we do our best to make progress on the Maui Island Plan. I'd like to
introduce the Members that are here this morning. I have Council Chair Danny Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning, Chair, and thank you for being here. Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha, good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Elle, for coming in, I appreciate it. Mr. White, Mike White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you so much again also, Mike, for being here. And Joe Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Morning.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Joe. I really appreciate you folks making the extra effort to come in on a
day when we're not normally scheduled to meet. I know how it is, we always have a jillion
things assigned for these days when we think we're off, and then somebody pulls a meeting and
it kind of turns your life upside down. Well thank you very much. You know, we are on a very
short string here to try and get this Plan through, and so I'm sorry the Chair's gonna start really
pushing hard to try to use any available time I can find. Also with us...excused this morning are
Members Carroll, Couch, Victorino, and Hokama. From the Administration this morning we
have Will Spence our Planning Director.
MR. SPENCE: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR BALSA: Good morning. We have Mr. John Summers the Administrative Planning Officer
from the Department of Planning.
MR. SUMMERS: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning. And we have Simone Bosco, Senior Planner from the Department of
Planning.
MS. BOSCO: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: And Michael Hopper [sic], Deputy Corporation Counsel.
MR. GIROUX: . . . Laughter) . . . Good morning, Chair.
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CHAIR BALSA: And thank you all again for your kokua in being here this morning, appreciate it. And
of course my regular staff – I have Legislative Attorney, David Raatz and Committee Secretary,
Pauline Martins. We'll be taking public testimony in just a minute. We have at this point one
testifier signed up—the sign-up desk is located outside the lobby—limited to three minutes per
person with one minute to conclude if you need it. State your name and who you are
representing when you come up to testify. Members, we will begin public testimony at this
moment. and I see our testifier. Will our first testifier please come down? And if anyone else is
so moved, would you please sign up outside.
. . . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY...
CHAIR BALSA: Good morning.
MR. VICENS: Good morning, Madam Chair and Members of the General Plan Committee. My name
is Mercer "Chubby" Vicens and I'm speaking as an individual on GP-2, and I was a member of
the GPAC Committee for about three years. And what's brought me here this morning to speak
on housing is to get us into a thinking mode that when we speak of housing, we not only think of
single families or condos or basically purchased units. One of the greatest problems that is
sitting with us today is the lack of affordable, rental units for seniors and for those that
of their determination that they will never be able to afford a home—have resolved that they will
be renters forever and ever, and Maui has a very large segment of those. Now the General Plan
called for approximately 12,000 new homes `til the year 2030, approximately 12,000. This
means that you'd have to have the infrastructure, you'd have to have the water. But I want you
to remember that as part of that number, wherever it's going whether it's West Maui, Upcountry,
or in Central Maui, think about the affordability of rental units for seniors. As we, as we become
older, we become less, we become less desirable of of owning a, a large home, and we'd like to
downsize. I'm 75 and I'm, I'm hoping that within a couple years I can downsize to a, to a
smaller unit where my wife and I can lock it up and take off. And that's what seniors should be
allowed to do; however, most of 'em are in family homes trying to bring their kids up, their
grandchildren, and they're in a kind of a morass that they can't get out of. And I would, I would
suggest to you that given an opportunity to...for these people to be able to move on into a quieter
environment is kind of what they're seeking. We're all looking for that. And then you have the
person who is a single-family mom that can't afford to pay the kinds of rents that are out there,
that has forced to come back and live with their parents or their grandparents as in many cases
we have here on Maui. So what I'm suggesting is that you...as you move forward in the housing
end of this program in, in Chapter 5, think about affordable housing, how we're gonna achieve it,
and don't forget that group of people that are out there that will never ever own a home and are
seniors because they're the crux of our future generations. The kupuna is someone that they're
gonna come to and talk to and hopefully get good common sense from. I thank you for allowing
me to testify this morning, Madam Chair and Members. And Godspeed in dealing with this
section. Thank you.

3

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

September 19, 2011

CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Vicens. I want to thank you for coming this morning and
for making a couple of points that I think are really important. You know, for me rental housing
it appears has become a priority, and particularly for seniors. And one of the benefits that I see
of that—and you didn't mention it, but I think you do, too—you mentioned, you know, how nice
it is for seniors to get off on their own, and I think there's this, you know, when you relinquish
the family home, a younger growing family then can, can stay in there. Is, is that part of your
thought also?
MR. VICENS: That's exactly right. I mean we...a lot of...especially in Hawaii, you know, the, the, the
elders move out and they turn their family residence over to a, a son, a daughter, a, a grandchild,
and it's all in this effort to get them to come home. You know, I neglected to say that I've had a
son in Seattle for over 33 years. I've had a daughter in Seattle for over 30 years. I get and I
sense this feeling when I talk to them—because they're coming back more often to visit me—
that given an opportunity, they would come home. However, when you're comparing prices of
$300,000 for a market home and 385 in, in the Seattle area, it's very difficult to come to Maui
and pay 650 for the same, same type of square footage. So our chances of ever getting them
home are, you know, almost nil. And that's, and that's a shame, it really is, unless we can do
something with our lands. Maybe the answer is a partnership between the County, maybe
DHHL, OHA, as a, as a player and, and try and bring these groups together. Some have lands,
some have funds, the County has taken in the last several years the opportunity to have both. So
maybe these are some of the areas that you can look at and say, "What, what are we going to do
with it?" Are we going to continue down this road of, of subsidy and, and not try and take care
of this segment of our population? I think it's important.
CHAIR BAISA: You know, you're very involved in our housing community and in land development,
so you got, you know, a lot more knowledge than probably I do for sure. Has there been any
discussion—you mentioned DHHL—has Hawaiian Homes ever had a discussion about building
like senior housing on their lands? You know, they tend to build single-family homes. I'm not
aware of that kind of discussion. It might be innovative, but it might work.
MR. VICENS: Madam Chair, let, let me answer it this way.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
MR. VICENS: Yes, OHA has had several conversations with DHHL. What hasn't happened is
conversations between DHHL and the private sector because of maybe the quirk in the law that
says you can only do certain things with the, with the, the property. Plus you've got the blood
quantum that you have to consider. However, as part of our, our mission at the Maui Native
Hawaiian Chamber, we're energizing or reenergizing an affordable housing committee, and that
committee will consist of your own Housing Director, Jo-Ann Ridao. We're gonna try and bring
some people that have a lot of expertise in, in the arena of affordable housing and development –
Howard Kihune, Mike Atherton. And these are all...this will be an ad hoc committee.
Mike...Paul Mancini will sit down as a legal advisor. And our intent is to take a look at the nine
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dots and work from outside in, come back to it. And say, you know, given, given...and involve
the County in it through Jo-Ann because as I said, you've got this 2 percent tax -CHAIR BAISA: Right.
MR. VICENS: --that has generated some funds. You've got the...you've got land. I, I know
specifically of at least 50 acres that are sitting down in the Dunes that has been there for five
years for...that Joe Pontanilla helped negotiate when we were trying to get Maui Business Park.
But we're gonna take this committee, think outside the box, and say, "What can we do?" And
one of the things that has already popped up is this fact that seniors and people that rent need to
be of the highest priority. We're even suggesting that we might work with OHA to get OHA to
get lands from developers on a donation basis based on what their requirements are for
affordable housing and look at that blood quantum that's below 50 percent. So there are a bunch
of things that we can do, but we will be moving in that direction as part of our mission,
Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any further questions? Member Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Chubby, for all of that information
regarding housing. I know you work really hard in trying to create housing for this community.
One thing though, you know, County ...yeah, we, we, we do have that 2 percent that, that is
satisfied from real property tax for purchasing affordable housing...or going through the
affordable housing process. We've just purchased some acreage up in Kula that can be utilized
for affordable housing, but one thing that the County lack is that we don't have a partner to
leverage on to create this verticals. And, you know, you mentioned OHA, you mentioned
DHHL. For us, you know, part of the equation is like Hale Mahaolu, EDH, you know, those
people can go after Federal monies that can put up this verticals. So, you know, private, public,
non-profit partnership, I, I think, you know, that's the right way to go. Of course, you know, we
still gotta work as a County to get those infrastructures to the areas. You mentioned the 50 acres,
yeah, we need to extend infrastructure into the 50 acres before we can take advantage of the
40 acres that are set aside for affbrdable housing. So thank you for all your comments in regards
to the other side - OHA and DHHL. Thank you, Chairman.
MR. VICENS: Yeah, thank you, Councilmember Pontanilla. I, I, I don't think anymore that we as a
developer or you as a County or DHHL as a entity can operate on their own. It's very, very
difficult, it's very expensive, and I think the time has come where we start seriously thinking
about forming partnerships that will move this forward. You, you speak of the land in Kula and,
and I spoke of the 50 acres. The reason I spoke of the 50 acres is that infrastructure is right at
your doorstep so the, the need to bring water and electricity and, and sewer all the way to the
property is, is covered, you're there. So it's just a matter of finding the right partners, people that
are, are willing to give back to the community. And, you know, I, I, I know what Spencer's
trying to do over in Maalaea; but I would say that, that notwithstanding, he is the kind of partner
for the vertical. Because he can get in there and get it done and, and, and, and beat the hell out of
the prices. And that's what you want, you want a partner that can come in and, and not have him
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first. I spoke of "we" the other day in this community and that's what we gotta do. We all have
to think for one another and we all have to form partnerships, then we can get it done. I'm
confident we can get it done.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. And, and Chairman, just one more comment.
CHAIR BAISA: Sure. Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: You know, as I review today's subject, you know, I saw
something that caught my eye in regards to monitoring, ensuring that what is promised to this
County is, is, is completed. And, you know, we have a whole bunch of projects that, you know.
provide affordable housing, but how do we get those I guess companies to provide the affordable
housing to this County? Maybe something that need to be looked at from the Planning, Planning
Department side to, you know, put some heat on those developers. Some of the
development...some of the companies are already gone so who's gonna take care of them
providing us those units? So a lot of things that need to be considered, you know, in regards to
the housing side. So I look forward for this morning. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Member Pontanilla. I'm sure we're gonna have a very interesting
discussion on this subject. It's something very dear to all of us, it's right up there with water.
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And yeah, thank you, Chubby, for being here.
And just...thanks for touching on that 50 acres. As I recall—and Mr. Pontanilla was there,
Jo-Ann Ridao—we were actually at the site. And then there was a kind of public outcry about
the iwi burials, and that's kind of the end of that subject matter at the time. So, you know, yeah
infrastructure is at the doorsteps of that lot, you know, and so I'm wondering where that is and
how come it hasn't moved forward? Or perhaps with, you know, concerns of that nature, another
50 acres somewhere else that is, you know, not in controversy could have been given and thereby
by now hopefully we could've had some groundbreaking and, and so on. So I'm not sure if you
are a little bit more privy to some information to that.
MR. VICENS: Well I am not necessarily privy, but I, I do know what's going on out there. And, yes,
there was concern about the iwi, because we're adjacent to where the Sand Dunes were.
There're over 230 archaeological pukas made to check the lands around, and we have identified
a area for the County that is free of, of, of any impediments be it historical or, or iwi buried. So
we have done that and, you know, I can't tell you from the County's part why it hasn't moved
forward. But I'm suggesting that if the County is of the mind, that we could probably put a
group of developers and, and community people together to, to see what we can do to move this
kind of thing forward. And now if you think about it, it's an ideal area for seniors. Waikapu is
an ideal area, that area for the Dunes, it's right across the school. The kupunas could actually
become an asset to the elementary school in the, in the area. It's near to all of the bussing, it near
to shopping centers, et cetera. So 1 mean I would suggest that somebody look at it, but we were
hopeful to have...one of the first things I, I intend to do with Jo-Ann is to ask her to come
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prepared to give us a 15-minute talk about what assets the County has, both in terms of money
and in terms of land, so we can determine whether it's feasible to at least pick a spot and say,
"Let's go start here" or "Let's consider doing something here". So I taking a look at the
infrastructure cost and then cost it out. But the first thing we gotta do is decide what we want to
build, and I'm suggesting that in this dire market with people out on the streets, I, I think that
affordable housing in the rental arena and for kupunas are the, the suggested way to go, my own
opinion.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, thank you. And just a follow-up, in the Countywide Plan
there's a laundry list of some wonderful, you know, criterias that we want to set, and one
definitely is provide for a range of senior citizen and special needs housing choices. So that
could be ownership, rentals, what have you. So definitely in the forefront I believe in all of our
minds be in that a lot of us are heading into that arena of age bracket.
MR. VICENS: Yeah, I just assure you that the Maui, the Maui Native Hawaiian Chamber of Commerce
is...this is serious business for us, and we would like to be a partner if the County and the, the
private entities find that we are capable enough of doing it. And I believe we will surround
ourselves with a committee that would be second to none.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you, Mr. Vicens.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran, anything more?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, that, that, that's fine. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any others?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, just a last comment. I, I know Ms. Ridao has been
working with A&B and some cultural people in regards to the burials that Ms. Cochran
previously announced. The, the other thing though, you know, we talk about seniors in that 50acre complex, the plan is to put up a, a new community center for Kahului because we outgrew
the existing one and also provide a senior complex for the seniors for Kahului as well as, you
know, people in Waikapu, in fact total island of Maui to, to utilize. So all 50 acres will be used
housing, community center, senior center—in that vicinity. And adjacent to that is
Senator Tsutsui, his envision of a 90-plus acre park. So, you know, it will fit in. You have this
big park, you have a senior center, you have a new community center, you have affordable
housing, and all of this will be adjacent to Pomaikai Elementary School. So perfect fit.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Member Pontanilla. Any other comments or questions for our testifier? If
not, Mr. Vicens, thank you very much.
MR. VICENS: Thank you very much, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Is there anyone else who would like to provide public testimony today? Seeing none,
Members, without objection, the Chair will close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
... END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . . .
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Members, let's dig in. The Committee so far has reviewed and revised and
approved four chapters of the ten-chapter Maui Island Plan. If we can get through Chapter 5,
guys, we're halfway there. However, I want to tell you that the real hard half is the half we
haven't gotten to yet. So in case you're breathing a sigh of relief, don't do it yet. Okay. Before I
begin accepting motions—we're gonna be dealing on Chapter 5 today which is all about
housing—I'd like to ask the Planning Director or his staff to provide a brief overview of the
chapter. Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Madam Chair and Committee Members. When I first started looking at this
chapter and I do appreciate the, the Committee's indulging the Director to look at these things
and provide some input—I looked at this chapter and the primary focus of it was affordable
housing. Now affordable housing is a critical component of our community, but really what,
housing is itself is a critical component of the island community as a whole. It's not just
affordable housing, but it's all the ranges, the types, the meeting needs of seniors, meeting needs
of those people coming out of high school and getting their first home away from home. You
know, I'm sort of recalling my own experience of first moving out. That first place was not a
single-family residence on 10,000 square foot lot. It was an apartment in a, a, not the best
neighborhood. So I mean...but there's, there's all different kinds of needs for housing in our
community. And so when I took a look at this, I, I wanted to rearrange some things. I wanted to
include a number of housing types that I didn't really see within this chapter, just wanted to put a
different, little bit different emphasis on it. One thing that I think we, we struggle with is our, our
paradigm and our codes has always been a house and a lot and an ohana, and that's actually if, if
we're going to provide affordable housing, that's, that's one of the most expensive and
land-intensive ways to provide housing. So I said, let's—you'll see in some of the, the policies
and things and actions to go and examine our codes—let's look at other things, let's look at
multi-family, let's look at clustering, let's look at ways that people can save the cost of
infrastructure, those kinds of things. And, Madam Chair, that's pretty much where, where I was
coming from when I was looking at this chapter. I'm happy to answer any questions by the
Members.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Spence, that's a wonderful introduction. Members, before
we get started, Chair wants to make sure that we all have the clean copy of the narrative which is
what we'll be looking at first. And that's the one with the pretty picture. I don't know if yours is
in color, I'm lucky enough to have one. Okay. So Mr. White will be assisting me today and my
Vice-Chair as you know is excused, dealing with a family emergency. Mr. White, Chair will
entertain a motion to approve the text.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. I move for the adoption of the Chapter 5 on
Housing, the narrative shown on Pages 5-1 through halfway down Page 5-6.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Member White and a second by Member Pontanilla. Members,
any proposals for changes or amendments? Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair, and thank you, Director Spence. Let's see. So
you...I'm looking at...you said six, I got like...it's on 5-1.
CHAIR BAISA: It starts on -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Housing text?
CHAIR BAISA: --starts 5-1 and goes -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay.
CHAIR BAISA: --yeah, it keeps on going.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, yeah, I liked your opening comments and I'm looking at the
opening text here, "housing is one of our most". I wanted to put this sentence in, "Housing is
one of our most basic needs and human right." 'Cause towards the middle of that paragraph it
kinda addresses housing is not always treated as a human right, and, and for me, it kinda...it's
just sort of thrown in there in the middle. But I thought it could be a little more appropriate at
the opening sentence to incorporate, to incorporate the, the notion of basic need and as a human
right idea.
CHAIR BAISA: Is that a motion, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Ms. Cochran to add the words "human right".
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And to delete it out of the middle of that paragraph.
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CHAIR BAISA: And to delete it -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Where -CHAIR BAISA: --out of the middle -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --do you see that?
CHAIR BAISA: --where it says -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, there it is.
CHAIR BAISA: --"it's not always treated as a human right". Do we have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Second for discussion.
CHAIR BALSA: We have a motion by Member Cochran, seconded by Member Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I. I got -CHAIR BALSA: Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --thank you. So the...that one sentence would be...if
Ms. Cochran can read the whole sentence.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: "Housing is one of our most basic needs and human right."
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. So deleting semicolon to a -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Period.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Delete period, yeah. Is that right? And then "and human right",
add "and human right".
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And delete...no, yeah, take out the first "human" word to say just
"basic need and human right".
CHAIR BAISA: Do you want to add in "a" before the "human" it sounds... it might sound better.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, wait, where are we?
-1 0-
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CHAIR BAISA: Housing is one of the most -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh.
CHAIR BAISA: --our most basic -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay, yes.
CHAIR BAISA: --basic needs and a human right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Any further concerns?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No, alright.
CHAIR BAISA: Anybody? All those...oh, we have a, we have a motion and a second, okay. All those
in favor, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No
CHAIR BAISA: We have four ayes and one no, so the motion fails.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Balsa, and Councilmembers Cochran, Mateo, and
Pontanilla.
NOES: Councilmember White.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll, Hokama,
and Victorino.

MOTION FAILED.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: At the bottom of this text then, we...the final...the last sentence,
"We can do many things to promote affordability and avoid the deleterious"...is that how you
pronounce that word?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I had to look it up, sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: Harmful.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I'm not —
CHAIR BAISA: Harmful.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --you know, a vault full of ten-cent words here. So injurious or
harmful -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and I get that. I just think, I don't know, everyday uncle is going
to pick this up if he's going to read it and go, "What?" You know, Mr. Medeiros is always here
saying, "Please simplify this thing." "Effects of sprawl". So I wanted to sort of reword it
"adequate" "We can do many things to promote" and insert "adequate and permanent supply of
affordable housing and rental needs". So it keeps the notion of affordable and then as Mr. Vicens
had spoke about rental needs.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. That's your motion, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Do we have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Ms. Cochran, seconded by Member White, I mean Mike White,
yes. Any comments? Ms. Cochran, the only concern I have is I like the idea in thereof, you
know, sprawl is something that is, you know, throughout the entire Maui Island Plan, there's this
theme of we don't want sprawl. And that's why I didn't really want to take out that piece even
though that I know it's kind of wordy, the "deleterious effects of sprawl". Maybe and avoid
"sprawl" or whatever. I think we all agree that the sprawl is deleterious. Simone, did you have a
comment?
MR. SPENCE: Let me...I might just add, Madam Chair --12-
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CHAIR BAISA: Yes -MR. SPENCE: --if we could just -CHAIR BALSA: --Mr. Spence.
MR. SPENCE: --if we just replace "deleterious" with "negative", "avoid the negative effects of
sprawl".
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, I think that works.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
MR. SPENCE: And that's one of the, one of the...and, and I, I agree with Member Cochran. Big words
sometimes -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I mean it's...
MR. SPENCE: --sometimes hard. Certainly one of the things that...one of the objections to a lot of the,
the housing projects that come up is that, you know, you're changing this open space. Well if we
can try different kinds of housing and get a little more density while still providing a wonderful
living environment, you know, we're going to be saving a bunch of that open space. Well that's,
that's sort of the purpose of that, that statement.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: You know -CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --Madam Chair, I think the Director brings up a very good point. For
example, I think one of the concerns that many of us have is all the ag lands that in many cases
can be put into small...broken up into two-acre parcels. I think many of us would be much,
much more prone to having those...if you've got say 50 acres and you've got a certain number
of houses or lots that you can make out of that 50 acres—when he mentioned earlier about
clustering—would allow us to say to someone who wants to develop some housing, instead of
spreading, spreading the houses out on this big postage stamp kind of arrangement, clustering
would allow us to maintain a significant amount of open space by placing the houses closer
together in clusters surrounded by open space. So I think, I think we're headed in the right
direction, and I just want to thank the Director for his comments.
CHAIR BAISA: And thank you very much. During the GPAC process, there was a lot of presentation.
Mr. Frampton came frequently to talk about the concept of clustering, and I think that the GPAC,
you know, really liked that idea. Ms. Cochran, any further comments?
-13-
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Of course I completely agree with the negative effects sprawl can
be, and I just think that can also be addressed in Land Use or Directed Growth chapters also.
You know, I mean sprawl is sprawl. This...we're talking about housing and everyone's, you
know, banging our doors down for more adequate, appropriate housing in perpetuity, in
affordability, all that type of...rental, affordable rentals. So that's why I wanted to kinda more
highlight it. And if you look through our matrix, it addresses those two things. So we say
nothing in here about sprawl, but we're gonna in Land Use and in Directed Growth. So that's
kinda why I thought it seemed a little out of place for me. It's not that I don't agree with that, I
just thought it didn't fit this section so much as in some other chapters that we will be going to,
that's my reasoning. So...
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran, can you agree with that? Otherwise the Chair will have it put back to
the way you had it and we'll vote.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. I, I personally would like to take it back to what I proposed
originally, and that's my reasoning for putting the, the sprawl ideas in future chapters.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. This is Ms. Cochran's proposal. All those in favor, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? N
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No.
CHAIR BALSA: Okay, I can't do this. We have to count. Let me try again, okay. Please speak loud
because there's only five us and either we have five, five yeses or we can't do this. All those in
favor, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BALSA: One, two, three. And all those against -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, I, I feel the same -CHAIR BAISA: --yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --that you do. I think affordability works...I mean not affordability, the,
the sprawl works in this sentence. If it stays in, I'm fine with the change, but I think without it, I
think we just need to keep reminding ourselves of the -- 14 -
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CHAIR BAISA: I'm like you. So -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --the need to go -CHAIR BAISA: --at this point -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --up instead of out.
CHAIR BAISA: --the motion fails on what we had before us. We have three ayes and two noes.
VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Cochran, Mateo, and Pontanilla.
NOES: Chair Baisa and Councilmember White.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll, Hokama,
and Victorino.

MOTION FAILED.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran, are you done or you wanna try again?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, I'm good with this part.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Moving on. Any further requests for amendments, changes in the narrative?
Mr. Pontanill a.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: It's sort of request for changes or, you know, in the narrative.
But I was looking at 5-5 that last paragraph.
CHAIR BAISA: Five dash five. Everybody find 5-5.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Last paragraph.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I, I know at one time -CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
-15-
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --this must have been back in the 70s when Pukalani expanded
their development, where former Elmer, Mayor Elmer Cravalho had required the developer to
have a mixed-income community for that new development. I, I, I don't know how that thing
worked, but I think, you know, that last sentence in, in that paragraph is basically the same thing
that he had requested way back when probably in the '70s that we should be looking at.
CHAIR BAISA: Isn't it interesting how Mayor Cravalho -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, he -CHAIR BAISA: --had so much foresight, it's an incredible thing.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Really.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Any other comments?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So just a little bit of clarification on wording in regards to this is the
Maui County General Plan, it's County, Maui County. I'm just looking through this entire
section -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Maui Island.
CHAIR BAISA: Maui Island Plan. We're doing the Maui Island Plan.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, okay. Either way, I'm looking here in a lot of the wording we
refer to Maui County, we refer to just Maui, we refer to...so just curious if that needs to be more
consistent in certain areas.
CHAIR BAISA: Planning, would you like to address that comment, please?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you, Chair. It, it really depends on the topic

-

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Context?
MR. SUMMERS: --we're discussing. If we're using data, and the only data available is County data,
then we use County data. Where we have Maui island specific data, we prefer that because this
is the Maui Island Plan. Sometimes we're referring to ordinances which are Countywide in
scope. So it really, it really depends. You try to focus on Maui island to the maximum extent
possible, but that's not always possible.
-16-
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And just, you know, some of...like the graph on 5-2 is taken from
the 2008 Maui Data Book and we have a current 2010. So we are going to update facts and
figures in accordance to the most recent information?
MR. SUMMERS: If the, if the data becomes available. I, I don't think these statistics have changed
much, but if we have better data from our Land Use Forecast, we'll go ahead and do that. I think
the, the graph is telling a, telling a story that wouldn't change much with the new data, but that is
our goal to update as new data becomes available.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, good. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BALSA: You're very welcome. Any further comments on this section? Seeing none, all those
in favor of the motion, the, the motion as, as amended, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BALSA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries.
AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Cochran, Mateo,
Pontanilla, and White.

VOTE:

NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll,
Hokama, and Victorino.
MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE.
CHAIR BALSA: Moving on.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Madam Chair -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --I move for the adoption of the goal on Line 499 which reads, "Maui
will have safe, decent, appropriate, and affordable housing for all residents developed in a way
that contributes to strong neighborhoods and thriving island communities." And in addition to
that, I would move for the adoption of Objective 1 which states, "Better monitoring, evaluation,
-17-
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and refinement of affordable housing policy in conjunction with the economic cycle." Now that
includes Lines 500 through 509.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair has a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla. And let us once again,
Mr. White, state the section so that we're all okay 'cause these pages, as you know, the numbers
do not follow because there've been changes. So you're gonna have to flip from Page 1 over to
Page 3 I believe. Page, yeah, yeah, I know this is confusing. Yeah, Page 3 in order to get the, the
sequence. Okay. Mr. White, again, numbers?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: This is for the goal beginning on 499 -CHAIR BAISA: Four ninety-nine.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --and to include the Objective 1 and the attached policies and actions
supporting Objective 1 which go through Line 509.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Everybody, okay?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Ms. Cochran, you trying to say something?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: You have to flip from Page 3 -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I know, but -CHAIR BAISA: --so you can follow.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --why...isn't it...isn't Objective 3 now Objective 1? So I'm
just...should we not be going through our pages the way it's presented because I don't...I mean-COUNCILMEMBER WIIITE: I don't...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --I'm just trying to figure out why we're jumping around if 1,
originally 1 is now Objective 2...Objective...
CHAIR BAISA: Let me, let me ask Mr. Spence and let's get straight. Okay, Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
-18-
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CHAIR BAISA: This is confusing because the numbers do not follow in sequence so we gotta make
sure we get 'em together.
MR. SPENCE: I'm, I'm sorry, I did not mean to...when I proposed that, it's this, I did not mean to
confuse anybody. I see two different documents floating around. One is a three page...or threecolumn matrix which has the changes from the, the last session of Council. Then I see this one
with lots of columns on it. But it does...I see...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I made the motion with the, the three column one.
MR. SPENCE: From the three columns. Okay. So -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Madam Chair, maybe -MR. SPENCE: --the motion was made on.. .
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --we should just take a -CHAIR BAISA: Members -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --take a short recess.
CHAIR BAISA: --Members, we're going to be taking a recess at this point. And while we're on recess,
we're gonna make sure we have the right copy so that we can go full-speed ahead. We need to
take a recess because we're about to lose quorum in a few seconds here, and until we regain
quorum which will be sometime after 10 o'clock, so we'll take our recess until 10 o'clock and
hope that we'll have quorum so we can move forward by then. The meeting is now in recess.
. . . (gavel) . .
RECESS:

9:48 a.m.

RECONVENE:

10:16 a.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel) . . . Will the meeting please come back to order. Thank you , Members.
One, I'd like to thank Member Carroll for joining us. Good morning. And I'd also like to make a
correction. Earlier, the Chair did not look to the right when making my introductions and we've
had a little switch here...as our Corporation Counsel representative today, we have
James Giroux. And my apologies for calling you Michael Hopper, there's quite a difference.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: I thought it was a joke.
MR. GIROUX: . . . (Laughter) . . . Good morning, Chair. No, no offense taken. We're, we're a team.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. And a team I'm familiar with and really appreciate. I've
worked with both gentlemen for a long time and it's nice to have you. Okay. Member White,
you had put a motion on the floor. Would you repeat that so we can find our place for...it'll
maybe help Member Carroll who just joining us.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yes. And let me, let me make a couple of clarifying comments. As we
have up on the board, we are shifting the...or in the end, the order of the objectives—not
objections—the objectives will be rearranged so the objective...well as it states up there, they'll
be moved after we make these motions. So the motion stands, but I will read...re-read or remake
the motion. The motion is to approve goal...the goal in Housing which reads as follows, Maui
will have a safe...will have safe, decent, appropriate, and affordable housing for all residents
developed in a way that contributes to strong neighborhoods and thriving island...and a thriving
island community. The motion also includes Objective 1 which will become Objective 3, "Better
monitoring, evaluation, and refinement of affordable housing policy in conjunction with the
economic cycle." And that will...the motion includes the policies and actions that support
Objective 1. And so the motion includes Lines 499 through 509.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. We have a motion and a second, and it's been clarified for you what that motion
is. Members, any proposals for amendments or any comments?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Member Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Let's see. So, let me get my bearings here. You know, there was
testimony sent in, in regards...and, and Mr. Pontanilla touched on it also in regards to some type
of master list of affordable housing. And I'm just curious if that...I think there's some one-liners
in here throughout this sorta kinda hint to it or kinda stating something of that nature. I just
wanted to get some insight from Planning Department if that is so. Otherwise I was thinking in
this area, that language could be inserted.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran, I know the testimony you're referring to. I did kinda look at it, too, and I
thought that the suggestion was it would go under...possibly on 537, and we're not in that section
yet.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Five three seven.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: So when we get there, we'll, we'll talk about it. I have it in my notes, too.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: You do, too?
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CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Any further comments, amendments, in this section? Seeing none, Chair will
call for the question.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I'm looking at -CHAIR BAISA: This is four -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --five -CHAIR BAISA: --yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --Item 503.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And, and I'm looking at prior work that was done on 503, Item (c),
"Explore taxation alternatives" is the final wording from last Planning Committee. And the prior
work saying, "progressive", "improve", and here we've dropped down to just "exploring". So I
was wanting to say more of a substantive...like "implement" versus just, hey, let's just explore. I
kinda want a little more, you know, definite, we are going to do this. I don't know how anybody
feels, but I guess that's a motion to say, implement taxation alternatives and building the...and
building fee structures.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Member Cochran, do we have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: I'll second for discussion purposes.
CHAIR BAISA: Comments?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: You know, that was my reasoning, was that I think this is definitely
something that's beneficial to what we're trying to attain here and to make sure that we are going
to implement it and move it forward. I don't know if maybe Planning Department has some
comments -CHAIR BAISA: Planning?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --to the differences there.
CHAIR BAISA: Planning, any comments?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, yea, nay?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Summers, can you kind of tell us what the history of this is?
MR. SUMMERS: Well I just think in the original conversation that occurred at GPAC, the idea was to
build some progressivity into the property tax system. We do that to some extent with the
Homeowner's Exemption. But we have such a, a wide range of housing values on this island and
so the idea was to come up with maybe a graduated structure whereby the rates might be a little
bit higher for those properties that are, say, above a certain threshold, maybe 2 million to
25 million or 5 million to 25 million. The, the idea just being that some of that revenue generated
could be funneled back into affordable rental programs. So it was something that was discussed
with GPAC and in the Housing IRC. It was reviewed and thought that it was a...something that
should be considered, but maybe it shouldn't be so specific. So we left it with the language that
we have in the Planning Committee recommendation.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I think Simone wants to add to it.
CHAIR BAISA: Simone?
MS. BOSCO: Thank you, Member Cochran. What you're speaking of is reflected in Action Item
No. 507. If you wanted to strengthen that language, you could make that motion now; however,
take a look at 507.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, very good. Thank you. That's...
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, it's there in 507.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, thanks for pointing that out.
CHAIR BALSA: Thank you, Ms. Cochran, and thank you, Simone. Further, further comments,
questions? Okay. All those in...
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Don't mean to drag all this out, but I do have questions. Five o four,
"Develop appropriate incentives to encourage the production of required affordable housing
during the different stages of economic cycle." I'm just...what's the simple meaning of that? Is
it just go with the flow and what is the call of what's needed at the time, economic...the cycles of
life? I mean I just kinda want a little more clarification.
MR. SPENCE: The idea is for the County to be able to be more responsive, I mean like during the
different economic cycles. We're down right now, so there's not much of any housing,
affordable or otherwise, being built. Maybe there could be more incentives during the downtime.
And at the uptimes, when there's lots of stuff being built, maybe there could be different
incentives to help developers wanna build affordable housing at that time. So just providing
flexibility for the County to change their requirements as, as needed.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just a follow-up for Department.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran, let's try, if you have an idea, let's try and make a motion and then we'll
have discussion. I'm willing to discuss as long as we need to, but we need a motion as to where
you're going.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I just think that...is the answer incentives? I mean when we were
up, we still didn't get affordable. When we're down, we still don't get affordables. So I don't
really see how this is even going to address the situation we're in. It, it sounds nice and it looks
good so I...that's just my comment. No, no motion.
CHAIR BAISA: You, you don't have a motion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR BAISA: You can.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I don't have a motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Further discussion? Any other pieces of discussion? If not, all those in favor,
please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll,
Cochran, Mateo, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Hokama,
Pontanilla, and Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE.
CHAIR BAISA: Moving on. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. I move for the adoption of Objective 2
which reads, "Provide affordable housing, rental or in fee, to the broad spectrum of our island
community" to include the policies and actions to, to support that objective and that is from
Line 510 through Line 526.
CHAIR BAISA: We need a second.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Member White, seconded by
Member Mateo. Any suggestions or amendments that we want to make here? . . . (Short
pause) .. .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I'd have a...Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: On 510, previous Planning Committee's language which did
mention "increase the percentage". And then it's pretty much the same wording.
CHAIR BAISA: Is that a motion, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, that, that's my motion. I would like to revert back to the
original Planning Committee's verbiage.
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CHAIR BALSA: We have a motion by Ms. Cochran. Do we have a second? Seeing none,
Ms. Cochran, I'm sorry it doesn't go anywhere.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further suggestions for amendments?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Madam Chair, thank you. I just wanted to, to address 521. And 521
and I don't...I guess it may lead to a question, but the Department will have to assist me because
Item A under Planning Director, give a higher priority to the construction of actual units and a
lower priority to the provision of land, over the current alternative in-lieu, in-lieu of fee
payments. When we reference priority to the construction of actual units, somewhere along the
line—and I know it's coming in the later items—but the ability to expedite the permit processes
is a priority. So if you're recognizing the building of the home, you've gotta recognize the
priority of expediting the permits; otherwise, it's not going to happen. You know, I see a lot of
niceties. This is a lot of nice words, but without the permit process being a priority and an ability
for us to expedite for these so-called priority affordables, it's not going to happen. So I mean,
you know, like how do we give the permitting processes...how do we make that a priority along
with the affordable units?
CHAIR BAISA: Planning, comments? Ms. Bosco, did you want...or somebody, I saw a hand go up.
Who was it? Ms. Bosco?
MR. SPENCE: Oh, just -CHAIR BAISA: Oh, Mr. Spence.
MR. SPENCE: --for clarity.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman, you're, you're saying in that 521(a), you would like some reference to
permitting?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: I, I think every opportunity we have in every area that reference a
priority to affordable housing, then by all means we should be reminded that, that there should be
an expedited process for permitting.
CHAIR BAISA: Planning, comment? I think the Chair has a good point.
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MR. SPENCE: I sure don't disagree.
CHAIR BAISA: Can we help draft some language and tell us where we can stick it, but I think it does
belong in there. Yes, Simone.
MS. BOSCO: Thank you. Members, there is a few...an item later in the section, number 560 which
does have language which would support your idea. We could consider taking some of that
language and moving it to, to an action in this section or we can consider moving that policy to
an action.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: But 560 references creation of a fast-track processing procedure. I, I
think it just should be a mandate that there's gotta be a trigger, and that trigger is the affordable
housing that automatically makes the permitting process start to move so we can expedite the
approval. The 560 only talks about the creation of a process, and that doesn't really do it.
MS. BOSCO: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: You know, the Chair had the opportunity on Saturday during the County on Your
Corner process to listen to a group of residents discuss fast-track housing. And they thought it
was a joke because they said, "You know, fast-track, how, how fast is fast-track?" We give fasttrack housing with all the exemptions and all of the accommodations, and then it takes years and
years and years and they didn't really think that was a appropriate name. I tend to agree with
them. So I can understand what the Chair is trying to say here. Maybe, maybe you folks can
help us. John, can you help?
MR. SUMMERS: Yes, thank you. If we add a, perhaps a Item (g) -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MR. SUMMERS: --to read something like, expedite permitting for, permitting for affordable housing
projects approved pursuant to the Affordable Housing Ordinance.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair Mateo, do you see the proposed language? Do do we need to blow it up a little
bit, please, David. It makes it easier for most of us.
,

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, he's sitting close -COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: I'm feeling sorry for Mr. White. . . . (Laughter,)...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --he's sitting close now.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White, if you want to move your desk, it's okay, you know.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, I'm fine.
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CHAIR BAISA: Then I only have to look one side. . . . (Laughter) .. .
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. We can be more direct in those other areas that refer
directly to permitting. So I think, I think that's, that's okay for this section. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair? Chair -COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: --Chair Mateo, you wanna make that a motion?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: What number was that? Yes, I do.
CHAIR BAISA: It's 521, and this will be (g). Chair will entertain a motion to add those words under
521 and that'll be (g).
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: That's terrific, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: We need a second.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Second.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion and a couple of seconds. One second by Member White. Any
further discussion? Yes, Member White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. I, I think this is an important idea to
incorporate and I'm glad to see it incorporated in other ways throughout the Plan. But I think the
challenge that we all face is that we want to be so protective of our island that we end up putting
in place so many hurdles to get over if you want to provide housing. And then we sit back and
complain that we don't have enough housing. And we complain that we have high-priced
housing. And I, I think we, we really need to be looking at supply and demand here. And if
we're not, if we're not able to move quickly to provide additional supply, then we shouldn't
really complain about the, the high prices caused by a demand that outstrips the existing supply.
And if we can't figure out a way to move faster through the process, then we're gonna have a
very difficult time establishing enough housing so that the, the supply allows us to maintain
lower pricing.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Member White. I think we all know exactly what you're trying to say.
Any further comments on this amendment? If not, all those in favor, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
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CHAIR BALSA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll,
Cochran, Mateo, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Hokama,
Pontanilla, and Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: AMEND.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further amendments for the section we're looking at? That is from 510 to 526.
. . . (Short pause) . .
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, looking -CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --five twenty-three, just that opening statement, "Enhance our
existing affordable housing financing program that may include". All the past discussions didn't
say "may" but wanted to include. So I'm just curious—and Director seems to agree—the "may
include" versus the more definitive "include".
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: Yes, I think this is, this is one of those things in the Plan that should be put off for
legislation by the Council. Instead of legislating within this document, this verbiage would say,
County Council go look into this and pass appropriate legislation. And it may include these
things and it may not depending on the discussion at that time.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Department.
MR. SPENCE: But the, the fact that you put these Items 1 and 2 in here, you are directing that the
Council will examine them as a part of any financing options.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Further comments? Seeing none, all those in favor, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries, and the Chair is marking this with five ayes and four
Members excused; and those Members are Couch, Hokama, Victorino, and Pontanilla.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll,
Cochran, Mateo, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Hokama,
Pontanilla, and Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Moving on. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. I move for the adoption of Objective 3
which reads, "More livable communities that provide for a mix of housing types, land uses,
income levels, and age." And the supporting policies and actions and all of that can be found on
Lines 527 through 539.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Member White, seconded by Member
Mateo. Comments, Members? Proposals for amendments?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Madam Chair.
CHAIR BALSA: Yes, Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Madam, just a question for the Department. Number, the new Item
536(a), that one reads, do a study to determine optimum permitting processed times on
affordable housing development approvals, et cetera. Is, is a, is a study actually warranted?
Isn't, isn't like, for example, the City and County of Honolulu who processes their permits in, in
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a month, and other counties that process for shorter periods of time, is a study necessary or is it
just converting to what they already have in place or for us to review what they have?
MR. SUMMERS: Well I think one of the things that could be considered 'cause this would...may
require some legislative adjustments. But to look at these successful programs at the City and
County and the Big Island, for instance, pull out some of those ideas and just that part of it would
essentially entail a study of what's happening elsewhere in the State, and bring those together
with some of the work we've already done to, to move this thing forward.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. So, so, for example, the City and County of Honolulu whose
permitting process is so much shorter than ours, and they've got a hell of a lot more people than
us and they building a hell of a lot more than we are, and yet we take three to four times as long
to develop our permitting process. So the Department had not looked at what they're doing
that's different from us that we could probably just transition into?
MR. SUMMERS: No, we, we, we have looked at it. I'm not an expert on it by any means, but they're
doing some very progressive things including the use of outside consultants for review of
building permits and the like. So these are, these are things we're, we're gonna have to look
outside the box if we really want to get a handle on this. And, and the City and County is doing
some things right and it would make a lot of sense to look at that.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah. No, my only concern is that when I always see the word, "do a
study of that tells me it's...I'm going be dead and gone for a long time before the study is
complete. So I, I just don't like the ideas of, you know, do studies because we've been studied,
you know, to the max at this point. And there are successful models. So that was kind of like my
reason for asking whether or not a study was important at this point. Yeah. Thank you,
Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Chair. Further comments? Member Cochran, I...you had -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: --brought it up earlier and I promised I'd remind you, 537 is in regards to the
suggestion about the master list.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Five
CHAIR BAISA: Thirty-seven.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --wait, I've got a blank spot on my 537.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, that's blank on ours.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Is it -- 30 -
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CHAIR BAISA: Yes. It's -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --oh, so -CHAIR BAISA: --it was a suggestion to put it there.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --oh, oh, insert.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. So you want me to make a motion on that, Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Well if you want to. I'm just reminding you. You had brought it up, and I said -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: --this is where it would go.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you. So I want to, yeah, on Item 537 to insert...oh
wait...sorry, Chair. Oh, as the action, not the policy.
CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Action to state, "Establish the rules and mechanism to implement a
Maui island 'master list for affordable housing' so that residents will be able to obtain an
affordable unit in a fair manner."
CHAIR BAISA: That's the motion. Do we have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
We have a motion by Member Cochran, seconded by Member White.
CHAIR BAISA:
Member Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And again, this is to I guess get an ongoing type of list so we can,
you know, follow it, I guess to put people's minds at ease also that they're...they've been
recognized and notated and they're on this master list for, you know, to keep it in a fair, fair
manner in order to, you know, delegate and give out the, the housing to appropriate people.
CHAIR BAISA: Member White, comment?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: A, a friendly amendment if, if the maker would accept it. I was
interested in this list because I felt it would make things more expeditious. So I would just ask if
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she would be willing to have the end of the sentence state, "affordable unit in a fair and
expeditious manner."
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, sure.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. We have a friendly amendment that's been accepted by the maker. Seconder,
no problem?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No problem.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Alright. Let's get a comment from Planning. The Chair loves this idea. I think
it's wonderful, but, you know, when you mentioned the word "list", I kind of freeze. I don't
know if the County wants to have another master list. And what does that imply when your
name goes on a master list? Is it like the Upcountry meter list? We may need even some help
from Corp. Counsel here. You know, I just want to be careful so we know what we're doing.
I'm sure we started the Upcountry meter list, had no idea what it was going to be. Wizards, help
us.
MR. SPENCE: Certainly you would keep track...I'm, I'm looking at that and I'm trying to think of
where that would be applicable. The people, you know, Councilmember Cochran mentioned,
you know, keeping track of people wishing affordable housing, that's gonna ebb and flow and
change dramatically with job availability and all kinds of things. Keeping track of the affordable
housing, say stuff that's approved by this Council or by, you know, other means — FHEC or, or
whatever, that's a little bit easier to track. I don't know, I think that's up to the, to the Committee
how. And I'm not sure what Jo-Ann Ridao's office already keeps track of. I'm sure they keep
some master lists.
CHAIR BAISA: Member White.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair? Oh, sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. I'm not sure that this needs to be done by
the County, because there are, there're already websites that are run by various realtors that have
every unit that's, that is available for sale. So this may be something that would just...that one of
those realtor websites might pick up on as a separate, as a separate or additional focus.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, what I'm concerned about is that it's not really clear, you know, who would
keep it and how they would keep it and how involved we would be. You know, we know there's
a bunch of lists. Every affordable project that comes in here comes with a whole list of people.
We've heard 2,000 people, 1,000 people, 400 people that want affordable housing, but those are
in the possession of other people, not us. So how...I don't know if this is what this is talking
about that you bring it all together and you have one big list or...so I, I'm kinda wary of it 'cause
I don't understand what it involves.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I'm looking at this as more a list of the actual housing units, where
they are district by district, so the people can get a better sense. Hey, here's what I got, you
know, my options in West Maui or South Maui or wherever. So if... am I on the right track,
Department? More so it's not so much the people, names and addresses and phone numbers of
people, but more so just an ongoing affordable housing, the unit list and in, in district, you know,
the count. And that should all be within this General Plan anyways.
MS. BOSCO: Chair Baisa?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, go ahead.
MS. BOSCO: Thank you, Member Cochran, just a brief comment. It would be useful for the
Department of Planning to track the entitlements that exist for affordable housing and also
proposed entitlements that are coming in through the office, and that will also be helpful to
expedite those permits once we do create a process for that. So thank you for your comment.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Simone. So, Chair...
CHAIR BAISA: I think it's unfortunate that we don't have the person who gave us the testimony and
the suggestion to explain, you know, exactly what this means. I don't have any more
information. Do you, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, no unfortunately I don't either. So I'm wondering if to more
clarify to state somewhere about entitled, you know.
CHAIR BAISA: That would make it clearer -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah -CHAIR BAISA: --if that's what we're talking about.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --just so we can say, we're actually looking into this list that
designates...counts the entitled.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr., Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Or to insert after the words "affordable housing projects" because that
would be those that are...that could be those that are in the process of gaining entitlements and
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those that have received entitlements already. That way the list would be projects, not individual
units. 'Cause I think the, I think the real estate...well the realtors do a pretty good job of, of
getting things out to sell. I think it may be more important for the Department to, to track
projects.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Any help from Department to sorta sort this out?
CHAIR BAISA: Department, can you help?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. There are two things that are crucial for us and that we've done in the
past. One is tracking lands that are entitled for affordable housing, and the other is tracking
those, those lands that are in the process of being developed. So we would do mapping and map
all of the affordable housing projects, both those that are currently in some stage of production
and those that have the entitlements, but maybe aren't moving forward. So if this was qualified
to focus on those two aspects, I think it could be something that'd be quite useful as opposed to
creating sort of a water list type of situation which would be difficult for us. So the, the language
could read, "a master list of affordable housing projects and land entitled for affordable
housing".
CHAIR BAISA: I, I think that's very clear as to what -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: --the intent is here. Was that be -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: --okay -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: --Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That's, that's, that's good.
CHAIR BAISA: Everybody okay with that? Any further discussion? If not, all those in favor of the
amendment, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries. We have five ayes and four Members excused, no
noes.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll,
Cochran, Mateo, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Hokama,
Pontanilla, and Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: AMEND.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Any further suggestions for amendments in this, in this group?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Let's see, where . . . (inaudible) . . . I wanted to touch base on 533.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry. Thank you, Chair. In regards to the "discourage gated
communities" sentence. Looking at previous work, everyone used the word "prohibit" and it's
been taken down to just to "discourage". So I just kinda wanted comment. Did Department feel
that was just way too limiting to say "prohibit"?
MR. SPENCE: That's pretty much what I felt. Is it...it's just...it's...I hate to see, you know, absolutes
particularly in a, in an island-wide, you know, visionary plan. I, I'm not horribly fond of gated
communities myself, but at the same time there may be times when they're perfectly appropriate.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. I think this is why it would've been nice to start with
community plans and then build up from that 'cause then particular communities could say if
they want this prohibited or not. Okay, thank you, Department and Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Well it's still possible that when we get down to the community plan level 'cause this
is "discourage gated communities". Maybe can be, you know, handled there.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: So -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: --we'll see happens, but -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: We'll just...yeah -CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --let that ride.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further comments in this area? Seeing none, all those in favor, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll,
Cochran, Mateo, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Hokama,
Pontanilla, and Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BAISA: Moving on, guys.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Madam Chair, I move for the adoption of Objective 4 which reads,
"Provide infrastructure in a more timely manner to support the development of affordable
housing" and the policies and actions in support of that objective on Lines 540 through 545.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Member White, seconded by
Member Mateo. Any comments or proposals for amendments, changes?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Madam Chair?
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CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Regarding Objective 4, if the Department can tell me what "timely
manner" is?
MR. SPENCE: Well that, that is an objective. . . . (Chuckled) . . .
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (Laughter) .. .
CHAIR BAISA: It means in your, it usually means in your lifetime. .. (Laughter) . . . Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: That was sharp.
MR. SPENCE: If you don't write it down, it, it really won't happen then. So... . . . (Chuckled) .. .
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Timely, timely manner is so subjective, you know, that I, I think we
need to be more direct and just come out with some kind of a timetable. Otherwise, otherwise
we'll just be spinning on that wheel. So "provide infrastructure in a more timely manner", I, I
don't think it's gonna meet anyone's objective because the term "timely manner" is really
dependent on the developer's interpretation of how long. It's like, it's like a Maui Lani project
that has 20 years to provide affordable housing and their, their requirement is to provide it when
their buildout is pau. You know, is that a timely manner? So I'm just looking at being a, a little
more precise perhaps in recognizing when the need would be met.
CHAIR BAISA: Any comments from Planning? And I understand that a lot of this is something you're
also victims of, but what kind of language that we put in here might give you guys a little teeth?
Or, or has this been discussed I guess on every level of approval of this Plan? Mr. Summers.
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. There are a couple of, of terms we use. One is concurrency, to get
infrastructure built concurrent with the housing. Because this is the affordable housing element,
and the idea was what can we do as a community—as, as the County working with our nonprofits and private sector—to somehow expedite or get infrastructure directed to areas within our
urban growth boundaries that we know we're going to have affordable housing built. So this
was a little bit different than say a concurrency idea in the sense that we weren't necessarily
looking at back loading all the infrastructure on the private sector; we were saying how we can
work with the private sector, with non-profits, to get the infrastructure built in those areas where
we want affordable housing and create an incentive to do that. Timely manner is, is a little
subjective. We have in the Implementation chapter, we do have some target dates for
construction of some of these critical infrastructure systems. And, and so that's to some extent
covered there when we talk about when this wastewater plant might be built or when this
waterline might be built. But that was just...I wanted to give you a little bit of philosophy as to
why this is so important. We're not going to be able to get affordable housing built if we don't
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get the infrastructure in. And if it's affordable housing, oftentimes the cost of the infrastructure
has to be maybe covered a little bit by the broader community. There needs to be a broader
support for the financing of it.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Well it's just that we've already recognized the need for
affordable housing as a priority, and yet without the infrastructure, as you said, the affordable
housing won't get built. So, you know, this is like a Catch-22. So we're either going to
recognize both as priorities so that the infrastructure can be in place as the housing project comes
about. But that...those words, you know, "more timely manners" just does not fit our need or, or
what we see as a priority for the construction of these units. Perhaps recognizing the need for
this infrastructure on a priority...as a priority so it can match what we're recognizing a priority
with the affordable housing units? My two cents.
CHAIR BAISA: Planning? Ms. Bosco?
MS. BOSCO: Thank you, Member Mateo, two suggestions. The first one is to strike "in a more timely
manner", the second, the second suggestion is to strike it and replace it with the word
"immediately".
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: I, I think for now it would, if it would read, "provide infrastructure to
support the development of' I think might make it, you know, a little more palatable than using
those three additional words. So I can, I can support this. Thank you, Madam Chair. Thank
you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Wait...Chair Mateo, that's a motion?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: That's a motion.
CHAIR BAISA: And we have a second by Member Cochran. Okay. Any further comments on this? I
think we all know why the Chair is suggesting this amendment. And, you know, we all are very
desirous of making things happen in a timely manner, but we're living with the realities of
government process. And in all, I think we should all constantly strive to make it better and
more responsive. You know, we all know that that is what we're trying to do, but, you know,
such is life. Further comments? Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Yeah, I think the Chair brings up a really
good point, but I think we also need to be looking at encouraging more of our affordable housing
to take place in places where the infrastructure already exists.
CHAIR BAISA: That, that's another proposal. Do we want to make any corrections to this or any
additions, amendments, Member White?
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No.
CHAIR BAISA: No? I think it comes later on. This Plan has, has been built on the idea of infill rather
than of sprawl.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right.
CHAIR BAISA: That's the whole idea, and the infill is because that's where the infrastructure is or can
be done relatively quickly rather than taking it out into the boonies. So I think that's handled in,
in the bigger -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, that's my understanding, too.
CHAIR BAISA: --context. Thank you, Member White. Yes, Member Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. I'm looking at previous...the Item 540 which was
deleted. And then I guess 540 is now this Objective 4.
CHAIR BALSA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And I like the previous 540. And it, and it touches upon the time
limit on permit processing, expediting housing, and things of that nature. And I think, you know,
my fellow Members were trying to say something to that effect, but it had been completely
deleted out and I just wanted comments from Department if it's being addressed somewhere else
or the reasoning behind having, you know, the permit process actually put a time limit on
something to help expedite what's needed here.
CHAIR BAISA: For the purpose of people that are watching us, what she's referring to is the former
540 which said, "Establish a time limit on permit processing to expedite housing development
and ensure that community and environmental standards can be addressed." Planning,
comments. Why the change?
MR. SPENCE: I'm trying to find that, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: It's that, it's that form that we said we weren't working off of anymore.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Five columned.
CHAIR BAISA: Second page. Go, go to the second page. Kinda down towards...see it? In the
middle. Simone, can you reference?
MS. BOSCO: Okay, we found it.
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CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: 1...Madam Chair, I had recommended that deletion because it didn't make sense.
Consider, consider establishing an expiration date on the validity of permit approvals in order to,
to ensure that housing quality is responsive to changes and community environmental standards
and to expedite housing development. You're going to delete approvals in order to make them
go quicker. It...that made no sense to me. If, if we wanted to, if we wanted to...we can, we can
deal with timeliness, you know, we can deal with time limits on approvals perhaps in the Land
Use section or something like that, but one of the, you know, it's, it's hard to put in years of time
and money into an approval process just to have it just go, "Okay, you gotta do this within a
couple years?" You know, that...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry I... Chair, sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I just think something's gotta give here. We were just giving all this
stuff and nothing ever comes about. I don't know, it just seems like there should be something
placed on, hey, it's either...you have a do or die date. You know, I mean I don't know. Maybe
that's just a little harsh, but we gotta address it somehow, but anyways I just wanted comments
why such a thing was...had been deleted out 'cause it seemed to be kind of a good thing, but I
see it's putting a lot, a lot of pressure on your Department to make sure it happens. So thank
you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: And thank you, Ms. Cochran. Further comment on the proposed amendment which is
on the board up there for us?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, that's good.
CHAIR BAISA: Seeing none, all those in favor, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries. We have five ayes and four Members excused.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll,
Cochran, Mateo, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Hokama,
Pontanilla, and Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: AMEND.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: That was on the -CHAIR BAISA: On the amendment.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --on that amendment. So we're back to the main motion.
CHAIR BAISA: If we have nothing further. Okay. On the main motion, all those in favor, please say
"aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll,
Cochran, Mateo, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Hokama,
Pontanilla, and Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White, you're on.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. I move for the adoption of Objective 5
which reads, "A wider range of affordable housing options and programs for those with special
needs." And that's on Line 546 and the supporting policies and objectives are on the Lines 547
through 558(a).
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Member White, seconded by
Member Mateo. Any proposals for amendments, changes?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry. Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just for clarification, so we did Objective 4 and that was inclusive
all the way through five forty -CHAIR BAISA: Forty-five.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --five.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, so we start now at 546.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Any, any comments, proposals? . . . (Short pause) . . . Ms. Cochran, you okay?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I'm fine.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. All those in favor of, since we have no comments, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries, so we can move on.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll,
Cochran, Mateo, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Hokama,
Pontanilla, and Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. I move for the adoption of Objective 6
which reads, "Reduce the cost to developers of providing housing that is affordable to families
with household incomes 160 percent and below of the annual median income." On...and that is
on Line 559 and for the adoption of the, the supporting policies and actions listed on Lines 560
through 568.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Member White, seconded by
Member Mateo. Proposals for changes, amendments? . . . (Short pause) . . .
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Member Mateo.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Maybe the Department can comment on Objective 6 itself, "reduce cost
to developers". Is, is that through incentives that needs to be created yet or how do we reduce
the cost to the developer?
CHAIR BAISA: Planning?
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Through -COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: An expedited permit process?
MR. SPENCE: Yes. Well the, the very next policy says, "create fast-track processing procedures". So
if you would rather say, you know, "create fast-track permitting procedures" or "permitting
process", you know, we're totally good for that. Well there's so many things that go into, you
know, reducing the cost and, and thus the idea of course making it easier to provide affordable
housing. One of 'em is our permitting process, others are different standards that, that we, we
have, you know, I forget who described it. Some of our infrastructure's requirements are like
Cadillac requirements when maybe perfectly good is, you know—I don't know I'm trying to
think of an affordable car . . . (chuckled) . . . I can't think of any right now—but you know, you
know what I mean. I mean we, we...our standards are, are really high. And reducing those, you
know, instead of curbs, gutters, sidewalks if you, maybe you have a swale, that helps reduce
some of those things or only sidewalks on one side of the road, or, you know, within the
subdivision. There's a lot of different ways to reduce it. I put in...I suggested new No. 565(a)
which is, "develop incentives". So there's a number of different things we can do.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Chair Mateo. Chair would like to call your attention—I know
we're...have a lot before us—to 568 and invite you to take a good look at that because this talks
about streamlining the permitting process. And we've been talking about this most of the
morning. So Chair wanted to call your attention to that and ask if there were any comments. It
does give us some ideas as to how we could move things along, and it does seem like, you know,
a lot of it is on us to make some changes in the way we do things. No comments?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Madam Chair, I...
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Oh, thank you. I, you know, I would look at Item (a), "adopt new
administrative rules that streamlines and clarify the permitting process". I think that's, that's a, a
terrific start, but we've gotta give you a timetable to develop it by, because this is another item
that could go on for a period of time. So if you're up against a window, then hopefully the
administrative rules will be in place, you know, sooner than, than later. So, you know, we don't
want to be mean and nasty, but perhaps within 90 days after this, you should at least have the
opportunity to come up with the administrative rules so we can implement this total priority area
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of our Plan which is the affordable housing. Can you, you know, tell me what your opinions or
your comments on putting a window on your need?
MR. SPENCE: So you're, you're saying that within a certain time of adopting this Plan, we should
come up with administrative rules? Well I'll tell you, 90 days I can barely get anything
published, you know, for public hearing for 90 days prior. A year, two years after, I mean we're
talking about getting all of the departments together and being able to agree on this is how we're
going to process affordable housing projects.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: You know, and, and I think that's why I looked at a window because as
you just said, "one to two years". One to two years has been the standard flow just for
permitting process. So we're gonna wait for about two years for the administrative rules, wait
another two years for the permitting process that these people may go through, and, you know,
five years could have passed or lapsed.
MR. SPENCE: Well certainly the administrative rules part, I mean that's one of the goals of even
passing rules that this is what Planning's going to do, this is what Public Works is gonna do, this
is what Water's gonna do, and so it doesn't take that, once somebody applies, it doesn't take that
two-year permitting time. The requirements of those rules would be, you know, to cut that short.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Well, Madam Chair, my, my concern was just that the length of
time that it takes to, to draft or develop the administrative rules will really hurt our need for
affordable housing, because we've recognized it as a priority, and as a priority, we should be able
to expedite as soon as possible. And, you know, I sympathize with the Department because this
is, this is a huge, you know, undertaking.
MR. SPENCE: It is.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And it'll get even worse as the community plans start to develop as
well. But I think, I think it still needs a, a window, because I think two years just may be too
long, too long a period of time.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Chair Mateo. We have testimony, written testimony that was submitted for
an amendment to (d), under (d), that addresses somewhat of this. And it says, "and hold
Departments accountable for processing timelines". After where it says "possible", "and hold
Departments accountable for processing timelines". This was suggested by Mr. Mayer. So I
don't know if anybody would like to pursue that, but it was a suggestion to try to get into the
timely bit.
MR. SPENCE: And...
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MR. SPENCE: Madam Chair, I would just --45-
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CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Spence, go ahead.
MR. SPENCE: --I would, I would just say I'm not sure how you would hold the Departments
accountable.
CHAIR BAISA: Can you explain?
MR. SPENCE: I...no I can't. ... (Laughter) . . . Because I mean I suppose that the Council could cut
different departments' budgets. That will hold them accountable, but then that would just slow
down -CHAIR BAISA: Make it worse.
MR. SPENCE: --permitting even further. And so you could, you know, slap me on the wrist. I'm, I'm
not sure how that would do anything. I'm, I'm comfortable, I'm comfortable with requiring that,
you know, the, the County—and I'm talking the Administrative branch—being required to come
up with these administrative rules and even, even if the Chair wanted to say, you know, within a
year of the adoption of this Plan, come up with administrative rules or something like that.
Again I don't know how you're gonna hold...
CHAIR BAISA: I see. So I think what I'm hear you saying is that in the administrative rules there is an
opportunity to put some kind of teeth in there.
MR. SPENCE: Sure.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
MR. SPENCE: I mean like, for instance, preliminary subdivision approval is required by law. And I'm
saying this would be a part of the administrative rules. It's required by the Subdivision Code that
within 45 days of a plat being submitted, Public Works either accepts or rejects that plat. They
give a preliminary approval and then gives the laundry list of things they have to do. So I mean
there's a definite timeline, and they keep that timeline.
CHAIR BAISA: Well maybe we need to also be a part of the solution and if you need some legislation
then maybe we have to do that. Okay. Comments, further comments? Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair, and thank you, Department. Yeah, I was willing
to insert that, but again I guess if there's no "how to make it happen". I guess you're hearing
our...'cause I, I concur with Chair Mateo in regards to timelines and dates and, and stuff, but I
guess you hear us and let's hopefully it can be carried through your Department. And...but you
did say that perhaps a year or something, a date to insert there? You're okay with something like
that?
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MR. SPENCE: To, to just come up with the administrative rules.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Like so in, in Item (a) that -MR. SPENCE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --Chair Mateo was addressing?
MR. SPENCE: Within say—and I'm just suggesting, I'm not trying to put words in the Chair's
mouth—within a year of the adoption of this Plan, adopt administrative rules that streamline and
clarify the permitting process.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair Mateo, want to deal with it?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: At least, at least...thank you, Madam Chair. At least it gives us a target.
You know, instead of an...a potential longer period of time. At least we know that within, you
know. a 12-month period, there is a possibility that we will get something constructive where
we'd be able to now address more seriously the permitting processes for affordable housing.
MR. SPENCE: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: And, you know, in government time, a year is like a day. So we have a motion by
Member Mateo -COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: --to amend?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Second, any second?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have Member Cochran seconding. Everybody okay with that? All those in favor,
say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.

CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries. So now we've amended that to say "within one
year".
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll,
Cochran, Mateo, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Hokama,
Pontanilla, and Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: AMEND.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Any other further suggestions? Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Another, yeah, just another comment I guess clarification in regards
to Item (b), 556 [sic], Item (b)
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: —where the word now is "consider" versus all past discussions said
"use" and I just kinda wanted clarification on that Item (b).
CHAIR BAISA: Planning?
MR. SPENCE: This is still five -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, five, 568, Item (b).
CHAIR BAISA: Item (b).
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. Yeah...there? Five six eight which we were addressing.
CHAIR BAISA: We were on 568.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, we were.
CHAIR BAISA: So you wanna look at (b)?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Uh-huh.
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CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Alphabet B.
CHAIR BAISA: And it says...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It just...that "3` d party review" statement.
MR. SPENCE: Oh, 3"1 party...clarifying what 3"1 party is?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Well, no, no. Prior language was to say "use" and now we changed
it to "consider". So it's not saying to...that it's a definite, "Yes, we will be using" anymore, it's
just let's "consider" it. So I just wanted comments.
MR. SPENCE: I, I think that's something, again it's to, to say absolutely "use" outside consultants, you
,rd
know, there's a lot of considerations when using
party review that should probably be
approved by the Council rather than just say automatically do it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Just wanted to see that...pick his brain why it was "consider"
versus "use". Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Further comments? Seeing none, all those in favor as of the section as amended, please
say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries. We have five ayes and four Members excused.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll,
Cochran, Mateo, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Hokama,
Pontanilla, and Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE AS AMENDED.
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CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. I move for the adoption of Objective 7
which is shown on Line 569 and the policies and actions in support of that which go up to
Line 573 and the Objective reads, "Increase preservation and promotion of indigenous Hawaiian
housing and architecture."
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Member White, seconded by Member Mateo. Comments,
proposals?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I want to know if there's like some type of book or, you know, the,
the definition of what is indigenous Hawaiian housing and architecture. I mean just a diagram or
is there some code book or something of that nature?
CHAIR BAISA: Planning, can you help?
MR. SPENCE: Madam Chair, I've, I'm, I couldn't point to chapter and verse in the Housing...or not
the Housing Code, in the Building Code, but it was...oh man, it's, it's been about a decade since
this County has adopted sections of the Building Code that would allow for indigenous
architecture.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. I don't know. I see Corporation Counsel looking through his
magic book there and just curious. I mean is there a starting point, you know, you know what
I'm trying to get at? To just say this...it's pili grass thatched roofs, it's lauhala mat floors, I mean
I don't know. So I was just curious what standards we're basing this on.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Summers, you look like you might have something to add. No?
MR. SUMMERS: I would just say that there was some good work that was done about -CHAIR BAISA: I remember.
MR. SUMMERS: --a decade ago, and...but the idea would be to expand this to, to...we've, we have
had instances where applicants wanted to move forward, and there's still many obstacles in the
way, and so the idea is to take it another step forward and promote Hawaiian architecture
wherever and whenever possible. And we do have a good starting point so we'd -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
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MR. SUMMERS: --want to build on that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. Thank you. I'm completely for it, I just didn't want us to
not have something to base, you know, this objective on. Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That was just my comment.
CHAIR BAISA: You know, I remember the GPAC discussions. They were pretty deep about this
subject, you know, because there are many alternatives and things that used to be used in the past
that, you know, over years we don't allow anymore. And so people are looking for more options.
and you know how expensive building materials are that we import from away, and so
everybody's trying to find a better way. And some of that is in the past.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That's right.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, so -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: --much is in the past it's amazing. Okay. Further suggestions or amendments in this
section? Seeing none, all those in favor, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries. We have five ayes and four Members excused.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers Carroll,
Cochran, Mateo, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Hokama,
Pontanilla, and Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE.
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CHAIR BAISA: The Chair is looking at her matrix and this appears to be the end of Chapter 5.
Mr. Raatz, are we done? Okay, Members, congratulations on good work this morning. The
Chair thanks everyone very, very much. This means that you now have the opportunity to spend
the rest of your afternoon in meetings and getting ready for Chapter 6. Chapter 6 will be the
chapter on Infrastructure and Public Facilities and we will begin that at our next meeting. Thank
you very much. This meeting is adjourned. . . . (gavel) .. .
ADJOURN: 11:23 a.m.

APPROVED BY:
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